
SHERIFF’S BLUE RIBBON PANEL 
Agenda: Meeting #7  

Wednesday, July 12, 2006, 6:00 – 9:00 pm  
Seattle City Council Chambers  

600 Fourth Avenue, Second Floor, Seattle  
 
 

 
Topic  

 
Lead Presenter  

Estimated 
Time 

• Introductions and agenda overview  Randy Revelle  6:00-6:05 pm 
• Responses to prior panel questions; 

overview of materials  
Morgan Shook  6:05-6:15 pm 

• Discussion: draft problem statement  Faith Ireland  6:15-6:45 pm 
• Discussion:  revisions to the panel report Randy Revelle  6:45-8:45 pm 

• Summary and next meeting topics  Morgan Shook  8:45-9:00 pm 
 
 
Panel Members  

• Randy Revelle, chair  • Wilson Edward Reed 
• Faith Ireland, vice chair  • Jennifer Shaw  
• Tony Anderson  • Richard K. Smith  
• Dave Boerner  • Pat Stell  
• Michael O’Mahony  • D. Gene Wilson  

 
 
Panel Staff  

• Marty Wine, City of Renton and Berk & Associates  
• Morgan Shook, Berk & Associates  
• Virginia Kirk, King County Sheriff’s Office  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Use of the City Council Chambers does not imply an endorsement by the Seattle City 
Council.  



KING COUNTY SHERIFF’S BLUE RIBBON PANEL  
Panel Meeting Summary: June 7, 2006, 6:00-9:00 pm  

Seattle City Council Chambers  
600 Fourth Avenue, Second Floor, Seattle, WA  

 
Panel Members Present: Randy Revelle (chair), Faith Ireland (vice chair), Tony 
Anderson, Dave Boerner, Michael O’Mahony, Wilson Edward Reed, Jennifer Shaw, and 
Richard Smith  
Panel Members Absent: Pat Stell and D. Gene Wilson  
 
Proceedings: Meeting convened at 6:00 pm by Randy Revelle, chair  
 
Introductions and Agenda Overview  

• Panel members introduced themselves. The panel chair presented an overview of 
the meeting agenda.  

 
Overview of Materials  

• Morgan Shook (Berk & Associates) provided a brief description of the meeting 
materials.  

 
Presentation: Management, Supervision, and Promotion  

• Virginia Kirk, Human Resources Manager for the King County Sheriff’s Office, 
presented the office’s management, supervision, and promotion policies.  

• Virginia’s presentation was followed by questions and responses between the 
panel members and Virginia.  

 
Discussion: Problem Statement and Proposed Recommendations  

• Randy Revelle led a discussion on proposed recommendations. The panel 
discussed other areas of concern and suggested potential recommendations.  

• Faith Ireland will lead a subcommittee with Michael O’Mahony and Jennifer Shaw 
to draft a problem statement for the panel’s report. 

 
Discussion: Structure and Content of Report  

• Marty Wine presented a draft report outline to the panel for consideration.  
 
Planning: Public Hearings and Council Briefing 

• Morgan Shook (Berk & Associates) provided an update on the planning for the 
three public hearings the panel will hold in Renton, Kenmore, and Issaquah  

• He also discussed planning for the progress report briefing to the King County 
Council. 

 
Meeting adjourned at 9:00 pm by Randy Revelle, chair  
Summary: Berk & Associates 















































 

June 29, 2006 
 

SHERIFF’S BLUE RIBBON PANEL 
Revised Panel Work Program 

 
Tentative 
Day/Date Meeting/Agenda 

Through 
March 8 

• Appoint, announce, and convene the Sheriff’s Blue Ribbon Panel.  
Develop a roster of contact information 

• Develop a draft work program, agenda, and operating guidelines (Berk) 
• Meet with the Sheriff’s staff to plan and organize logistics (Berk) 
• Initial research into the current process and comparable agencies 

(Berk/Sheriff’s Office) 
Wednesday 

March 8 
Panel Meeting 1 – Organization and Overview 
• Part 1:  Organizational Elements 

 Panel introductions 
 Review the panel’s charge (Sheriff Rahr, King County Council 

members Phillips and Hague) 
 Review and approve the operating guidelines 
 Review and approve the panel’s preliminary work program 
 Review the flow of information and meeting materials (binders and 

background information) 
• Part 2:  Disciplinary Process 

 Overview of Sheriff’s Office services and work force 
 Overview of current misconduct and disciplinary procedures 

Wednesday 
March 22 

Panel Meeting 2 – Problem Identification 
• Overview and discussion of current investigative procedures  
• Problem identification: brainstorm factors that influence the success or 

failure of the misconduct and discipline process 
• Begin identification of comparable agencies and best practices 
• Initial impressions and future directions for research 

Wednesday 
April 12 

Panel Meeting 3 – Development of Alternatives 
• Discussion and approval of  major influential factors 
• Overview of King County Office of Citizen Complaints-Ombudsman  
• Overview of employment law and labor environment  
• Initial findings: model programs and best practices 
• Identification of comparable agencies for research 

Wednesday 
April 26 

Panel Meeting 4 – Development of Alternatives 
• Discussion and approval of revised work program 
• Presentation of Sheriff’s 100-Day Plan (Sheriff Rahr) 
• Presentation of current training programs and hiring practices  
• Preliminary findings: model practices and programs research 
• Discussion of the preliminary identification of concerns 



 

Tentative 
Day/Date Meeting/Agenda 

Wednesday 
May 17 

Panel Meeting 5 – Findings/Recommendations 
• Presentation by police labor organizations 
• Additional findings: model programs and best practices 

Wednesday 
June 7 

Panel Meeting 6 – Findings/Recommendations 
• Presentation: Sheriff’s Office management, supervision, and promotion 

practices 
• Discuss and revise preliminary findings/recommendations 
• Develop report structure and outline 
• Prepare for public hearings and King County Council briefing 

Weeks of 
June 12 

and 
June 19 

Public Hearings 
• Renton 
• Kenmore 
• Issaquah 

Monday 
June 26 

Brief the King County Council 

Wednesday 
July 12 

Panel Meeting 7 – Panel Report 
• Consider and discuss comments from the public hearings and the King 

County Council briefing 
• Discussion of draft problem statement 
• Discussion of and revisions to the panel report 

Wednesday 
July 19 

Panel Meeting 8 – Panel Report 
• Discussion of findings/recommendations 
• Discussion of and revisions to the panel report 

Week of 
July 24 

Report Preparation 
• Distribute draft report to panel members for final review 
• Panel member edits and revisions by email 

Wednesday 
July 26 

Panel Meeting 9 – Panel Report 
• Adopt findings/recommendations 
• Discussion of and revisions to the panel report 

Week of 
August 21 

Deliver the Final Panel Report to the King County Sheriff, the King 
County Executive, the King County Council, and the King County 
Prosecutor 

 



MEMORANDUM 
 
Date: June 12, 2006 
 
To: King County Sheriff’s Blue Ribbon Panel 
 
From: Chelene Alkire 
 Staff to Randy Revelle, Panel Chair 
 
Re:  Public Hearing (Renton)  
 
FOCUSED QUESTIONS: 
(1)  What problems related to misconduct/discipline and management systems do you  
 believe the King County Sheriff’s Office needs to address and solve? 
 
(2) In the future, how should the Sheriff’s Office be more accountable to the public 

when dealing with citizen inquiries and complaints against its employees? 
 
(3)  In the future, what kind of independent review of the misconduct/discipline 

processes should be put into place for the Sheriff’s Office? 
 
PUBLIC TESTIMONY: 
• Anwar Peace, Peace Incorporated:  
General comments 

 The King County Sheriff’s Office needs to have a system of accountability. 
 The “secretive conduct” of the Sheriff’s Office is problematic. 

 
Recommendations: 

 The Sheriff’s Office needs more public oversight including: 
o Power to subpoena; 
o Redaction; and 
o Fairer appeal process. 
 

 Captain Webster should be removed from the Sheriff’s Office Internal Affairs 
Unit. 

 King County should participate in “integrity stings” similar to those performed 
in New York. 

 Random drug tests of sheriffs must occur, along with psychological 
evaluations and fitness tests. 

 Perform a geo-policing study in King County. 
 

• David Bauer, resident of Skyway:  
General comments  

 Has had positive experiences dealing with King County sheriffs. 



 
Recommendations: 

 Sheriffs need to be assigned to patrol the same area to be more effective in the 
community. 

 
• Dawnzella Gearhart, resident of Skyway:  
Recommendations  

 Sheriffs need to be assigned to patrol the same area to be more effective in the 
community. 

 
• Michael Gearhart, resident of Skyway:  
Recommendations  

 Sheriffs need to be assigned to patrol the same area to be more effective in the 
community. 

 
• Bob O’Brien, Kent City Councilman:  
Recommendations 

 Random drug testing of sheriffs must occur. 
 



MEMORANDUM 
 
Date: June 15, 2006 
 
To: King County Sheriff’s Blue Ribbon Panel 
 
From: Chelene Alkire 
 Staff to Randy Revelle, Panel Chair 
 
Re:  Public Hearing (Kenmore)  
 
FOCUSED QUESTIONS: 
(1)  What problems related to misconduct/discipline and management systems do you  
 believe the King County Sheriff’s Office needs to address and solve? 
 
(2) In the future, how should the Sheriff’s Office be more accountable to the public 

when dealing with citizen inquiries and complaints against its employees? 
 
(3)  In the future, what kind of independent review of the misconduct/discipline 

processes should be put into place for the Sheriff’s Office? 
 
PUBLIC TESTIMONY: 
• Ben Marquez, project manager, King County:  
Recommendations 

 Create a professional oversight committee to deal with misconduct and  
 discipline of King County deputies. 

 Focus on long term education of deputies by creating a “Deputies University” 
similar to the Los Angeles Sheriff’s Department. 

 The Blue Ribbon Panel should take a more proactive approach to encourage 
deputies to give recommendations to the panel. 

 
• Viola Gay:  
General Comments 

 The Internal Affairs Unit of the King County Sheriff’s Office did not respond 
to or confirm receipt of Ms. Gay’s complaint. 

 She believes the Sheriff and the Sheriff’s Office has the authority to direct 
Internal Affairs not to investigate a problem. 

 
Recommendations  

 Train the King County Sheriff Department’s internal staff in dealing with post-
traumatic stress disorder. 

 Provide a victim’s satisfaction survey. 
 
 



• Robert Ransom, Shoreline Mayor and Councilman:  
General Comments  

 Through the council, Mr. Ransom hears about the public’s discontent with the 
King County Sheriff’s Department. 

 Residents in Shoreline do not believe the Sheriff’s Office adequately follow up 
with their complaints. 

 Residents want to feel like their complaints receive justified attention. 
 Mr. Ransom has witnessed King County sheriffs performing “attitude 

adjustments” on residents.  He has seen sheriffs harass tavern/bar owners.  An 
80 year old resident of Shoreline has also told him that a sheriff drives by and 
yells at him for walking on the road.  The sheriff yells from his car and has 
never once stopped to talk to the elderly man. 

 
Recommendations 

 Create a citizen review committee 
 Allow the review committee to examine the sheriffs’ personnel files 
 Have a follow-up meeting with each resident who makes a complaint against a 

sheriff 
 

 
 



MEMORANDUM 
 
Date: June 22, 2006 
 
To: King County Sheriff’s Blue Ribbon Panel 
 
From: Chelene Alkire 
 Staff to Randy Revelle, Panel Chair 
 
Re:  Public Hearing (Issaquah)  
 
FOCUSED QUESTIONS: 
(1)  What problems related to misconduct/discipline and management systems do you  
 believe the King County Sheriff’s Office needs to address and solve? 
 
(2) In the future, how should the Sheriff’s Office be more accountable to the public 

when dealing with citizen inquiries and complaints against its employees? 
 
(3)  In the future, what kind of independent review of the misconduct/discipline 

processes should be put into place for the Sheriff’s Office? 
 
PUBLIC TESTIMONY: 
• Michael Temlov, former Deputy Sheriff 1967-1973: 
General Comments 

 The community is only as healthy as its law enforcement. 
 Officers are under a lot of stress and they will not tell people they need a break 

or a vacation. 
 Mr. Temlov wrote a letter to Sheriff Reichert and never received a response. 

 
Recommendations  

 Communication from the Sheriff’s Office to the public needs improvement. 
 Communication within the Sheriff’s Office and to the deputies also needs 

improvement. 
 Sheriffs need to be evaluated and critiqued through a peer review system. 

 
• David Tankersly, Renton:  
General Comments 

 A recent experience with the King County Sherriff’s Office/Department has 
caused Mr. Tankersly to lose trust in the department. 

 He was frustrated at the contradictory feedback he received on numerous 
occasions. 

 He received unprofessional comments and attitudes from sheriffs and the 
sheriff’s supervisor. 

 



Recommendations  
 Train the King County Sheriff Department’s deputies and staff regarding the 

department’s policies. 
 
Written Comments 
(See Attached) 

 
• Jackie Ruedi, Sammamish:  
General Comments 

 In response to numerous problems on the Sammamish Plateau, Ms. Rudy has 
been attempting to work with the Sheriff’s Office. 

 Making a complaint against an officer is very difficult and once her complaint 
was made the Office and Sherriff Reichert did not take action; they only 
covered up the officer’s mistakes. 

 The Sherriff’s Office told her neighbors they could not make complaints 
against deputies. 

 Mrs. Ruedi’s Sammamish community does not trust the King County 
Sherriff’s Office, nor its deputies. 

 Mrs. Rudy believes the Office delayed investigation so criminal charges could 
not be brought against the sheriffs. 

 
Recommendations 

 Create an outside, independent review committee to deal with policy 
procedures, misconduct, and criminal conduct of deputies and the Sherriff’s 
Office. 

 The review committee needs to have the following: 
o Full subpoena power; 
o Law enforcement and legal background; and 
o A place for sheriffs, family members of sheriffs, and residents to go to 

make complaints and voice serious concerns against King County 
sheriffs. 

 Solve the problems with the complaint process.  Create a universal form for 
residents and provide follow up to a complaint. 

 Force the Internal Investigating Unit to take complaints against the sheriffs 
and file the complaints so they can be useful in weeding out “problem 
officers.” 

 Remove the “problem officers” from the department. 
 
Written Comments 
(See Attached) 
 
 
 
 



• Steven Pyeatt, Kirkland/Bothell: 
General Comments 

 Mr. Pyeatt has had the opportunity through political campaigns to talk with 
many sheriffs and residents. 

 Ninety-nine percent of the time he receives good feedback. 
 In talking with the officers, a common problem Mr. Pyeatt heard was that 

King County needs to hire more sheriffs. 
 More accountability for the sheriffs is always a good idea. 

 
• Judy Eilers: 
General Comments 

 Ms. Eilers has called for assistance from the sheriffs, and her experiences have 
been positive. 

 If the King County Sheriff’s Office has a “bad officer” on the force look into the 
“bad officer’s” personnel record and see if there is a pattern of who is hiring this 
type of person. You will find people of integrity hire people of integrity. 
(Comment received by email.) 

 
Recommendations 

 Establish a hotline for residents to call for complaints. 
 Put in place a “three strikes you are out” rule for repeat offenders.   
 Sheriffs with repeat complaints should be re-trained. 
 Create an independent review committee. 

 
Chad Lisk, Sammamish: 
General Comments  

 Mr. Lisk has served five to six years as a full time police deputy. 
 Unlawful entry by a King County Sheriff occurred at his parent’s house.  The 

sheriff named in the lawsuit has been promoted. 
 A stolen item was found in their garage, and Mr. Lisk contacted the Sheriff’s 

Office. A sheriff was supposed to come and pick up the item; 15 years later the 
item is still in the Lisk’s possession. 

 He has developed a severe distrust of the King County Sheriff’s Office as a 
result of the interactions. 

 
Recommendations 

 The Sheriff’s Office needs more oversight in recruiting and hiring practices. 
 An outside agency with law enforcement background needs to investigate 

misconduct.  Mr. Lisk suggested the State Patrol investigate misconduct and 
then turn the case over to a citizen panel for review and action. 

 
Hunt Rolling, South King County 
Written Comments 
(See Attached) 

 



ATTACHMENT 
 

Jackie Ruedi, Sammamish: 
Written Comments  
I spoke last night at the meeting in Issaquah and wanted to touch on something just so 
you have no misunderstanding on the incidents that took place on the Sammamish 
Plateau. 
 
First, I want to say that my son who was the victim in all of this did not have a 
criminal record, does not have a criminal record and was not involved in criminal 
activity.  He was just a young person that was an easy target as were the rest of the 
young people that were targeted at the same time.  None of those young people were 
involved in anything criminal and to my knowledge the most that any one of them 
may have had would be a charge for MIP.  These were good kids that will forever 
mistrust law enforcement.  The harassment was so bad that my son called every time 
that he was stopped and searched and it was over 100 times - he gave his location, he 
left his cell phone open so we were witness to what was taking place and we 
intervened 3 times on those traffic stops.  We, along with many others, were always 
afraid that our child would be the next to be assaulted by one of the deputies - they 
were told to never stop somewhere unless there were other people around that could 
witness.  This is a community that had to protect itself from the deputies. 
 
Secondly, I nor my son knew the other complainants, except one that my son went to 
school with.  To this day, I have met only a few of those people.  I spoke with them, I 
asked questions that would justify whether the complaints were valid, I told them to 
put together their own statements of what took place and I would make certain that it 
was delivered to the right people because they had already been told they could not 
file complaints against the police. 
 
Because there was so much effort to discredit me and my son, I now still feel the need 
to clarify that these were not cases of arrests gone bad or excessive force and I 
especially need to clarify that it was not the result of any criminal activity by these 
young people.  The only criminal activity was from the deputies themselves. 
 
That was in 2000, I have continued to work toward changes for the past 6 years and 
especially after keeping track of other far more aggregious conduct by King County 
deputies and monitoring that nothing was done in those cases either.  It has been a 
failure of duty from Sheriff Reichert especially and also Sheriff Rahr in bringing to 
justice those who violate the criminal statutes - that includes their own deputies. 
 
Thank you for your time. 
 
Jackie Ruedi 
 
 



David Tankersly, Renton: 
Written Comments  
My recent experience with KCS has left me with a lot of distrust for the organization.  I 
found the people I dealt with to be incompetent and unprofessional.   
 
In early November of last year, I had some property stolen from my storage area.  Several 
other occupants had property stolen during the same break-in.  The investigating KCS 
officer who filed the incident report never even looked at the places that were broken 
into.  He simply spoke to the custodian and his report stated that a fence had been cut and 
it was unknown if any property was stolen (ie no crime committed).  I was told by KCS 
that they were going to file the case and that there would be no investigation.  I was also 
told by KCS that if I were to find my property in an antique shop that the only way I 
could recover that property would be to pay the antique dealer what he paid the thieves 
for it.  In following meetings with KCS officers, I was told things which they 
contradicted in the same conversation.  I came to understand that these people did not 
know what they were doing and because of that I did not trust them.  I solved the case 
myself, located where my property had been taken, and I gave this information to KCS.  
The primary thief was convicted for the theft and I obtained a court order for the release 
of my property to me and I am still trying to recover my property since the antique dealer 
is in defiance of the court order.   
 
As, I said, I was told by KCS that the only way I would be able to recover my property 
from an antique dealer would be to reimburse the dealer for the amount he had paid for 
the property.  I contacted KCS legal department and asked for their policy regarding the 
reimbursement of second hand dealers for the recovery of stolen property.  It was clear 
from these guidelines that I was not required to pay the antique dealer.  When I showed 
these guidelines to the precinct in charge of the case, I was told that they were only 
guidelines and that they did not follow these guidelines.  When I asked what their policy 
was for this type of case, I was told that they did not have a policy, but rather that it was 
“a work in progress”.  I was also told by the captain of the precinct that if victims did not 
pay antique dealers for the stolen property, then antique dealers would not buy the stolen 
property from the thieves and KCS could not recover my property because it would be 
sold on the East coast.  I was told that if the antique dealers were reimbursed then they 
would report the thefts to KCS.  Well, that is just not true and in fact, I believe that 
KCS’s policy regarding reimbursement of antique dealers for stolen property encourages 
and promotes theft of property rather than preventing it.  Their policy also puts the victim 
in a position in which he can be victimized by both the thief and the antique dealer.  In 
my case, the antique dealer tried to extort money from me and he threatened to lie to the 
court if asked to identify the thieves if I did not fully reimburse him.  He also demanded 
over $2000 in storage fees for the time my property was on hold in his shop by KCS.   
 
At one point, I received a letter from the detective in charge of my case stating that she 
would no longer discuss my case with me.  I wrote a letter to Sergeant Corey in Sue 
Rohr’s office expressing my concerns about the handling of my case and I was told by 
Sergeant Corey that Captain Webster read my letter, but I never received a response to 
that letter. 



 
I really think that KCSs policy regarding stolen property is misguided and wrong.  I 
would suggest that the local police are better equipped to handle stolen property matters 
and that the policies adopted by the Renton police are outstanding.  I have spoken with 
detective Montemayer at the Renton police department about the need for a uniform state 
code for handling stolen property rather than each jurisdiction and in the case of KCS 
each precinct within their jurisdiction having a different policy for stolen property 
matters.  I also believe that KCS officers need to be better trained in their own policies 
and that they should follow those policies rather than make policy which is contradictory 
and “a process in work”.  I also believe that the victim of a crime should not be put in a 
position of being victimized by the second hand dealer who buys stolen property. 
 
     
       _______________________ 
       David Tankersley 
       P.O. Box 607 
       Renton, WA 98057-0607 
       (425) 204-1267 (home) 
       (425) 234-3184 (work) 
 
 
 
 
Hunt Rolling, South King County 
Written Comments 
According to the ADA 1990 Title 2, the Disabled are supposed to be included into every 
type of panel. That is one from each group.  

This also goes with the Inclusion law from the state of Washington.   

Now the Last meeting that I was thinking of attending was in North of me.  All I have 
seen is that King County only deals with the “rich areas” of the County. 

Those of us in South County are NEVER represented.  Nothing has been done with use in 
the South and we only get about 10% of the services, instead of getting the same services 
from say the “rich areas” of the county.  About 4 months ago, I called 911 to report a DV, 
and it took them over 1 hour to get to my area, besides the fact that one of the sheriffs, 
were in a Maple Valley City car. 

So what are we going to do about this, I really don’t know, but until I can get to a 
meeting, I still think that those of us in South County will get nothing while North 
County will get everything! 

Hunt 
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